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1.
The Committee of Ministers has attentively examined Recommendation 278 (2009) of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe on “Regions with legislative powers: towards multi-level governance” and has brought it to the attention of governments.  It has also transmitted it to the European Committee on Local and Regional Democracy (CDLR), the comments of which have been taken into account in this reply.
2.
As in previous texts, the Committee of Ministers reiterates its continued commitment to fostering local and regional democracy in member states and recognises the particular value regions can have for democracy and territorial governance.  It has noted the emerging interest in “multi-level governance” through the development of co-operation and interaction between different tiers of government (European, national, regional and local) – and which goes beyond participation and consultation – and will continue to follow any developments in that respect. 

3.
In the context of this recommendation, the Committee of Ministers would highlight the diversity of systems of multi-level government to be found in its member states, together with the differences in competences conferred on regional authorities, including with regard to legislative powers. In this respect, it notes that certain elements of the Congress recommendation, for example with regard to participation or representation of regions at international level or fiscal federalism, are not of the same importance to all member states, and that their substance and contribution to good governance can only be considered of possible significance to a certain number.   

4.
With reference to paragraph 7.a, the Congress will be aware that the European ministers responsible for local and regional government, who met in Utrecht on 16 and 17 November 2009 took note of  the “reference framework for regional democracy”, drawn up jointly by the CDLR and the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe.  The Committee of Ministers notes with interest that this document serves as a reference point for any government wishing to begin a process of regionalisation or reform of its local and regional structures.  It can also help governments strike the best possible balance in the apportionment of powers and responsibilities among different tiers of government.
5.
Finally, with reference to paragraph 7.b, the Committee of Ministers has taken note of the readiness of the CDLR to continue sharing experiences relating to this issue at workshops which could be attended on a voluntary basis by representatives of member states, the Congress and other interested parties, if the wish for such exchanges is expressed.  
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